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Jan 1 A ‘Watchnight’ Service was conducted at the Citadel. 
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17 Due to a strike of employees in mental institutions in Melbourne, an appeal was 

broadcast for volunteers, About 20 % of those responding were Salvationists and a 
good number came from Camberwell during the 24 hour duty period today.  

 Jenny Darlow and John McPherson were married this evening in the Citadel – Colonel 
Darlow officiating. 

 
18 Brig & Mrs Osborn conducted the evening meeting. This was their farewell meeting as 

next week the Brigadier takes up the appointment of Divisional Commander of South 
Australia. 

  



 
 
The Currie Family (Arthur, Marilyn, Brenda, Rod and Marshall) arrived from Canada. Arthur was 

transferred by his employer, CCH. Over following years, this family has played a major 
part in development of Camberwell Corps. Arthur was Deputy Bandmaster and later 
Songster Leader. He  has a fine baritone voice and blessed many with his sensitive 
messages. 

Marilyn was Primary Leader, YPSM,  and Companion Club Secretary, and also made her mark on the 
social side. She enjoyed late , very late nights and would  often ring her friends and 
others at 11 pm to go or come for supper .Marshall with wife Vicki served for some 
years in Kenya after leader Youth Work at Camberwell. 

 
Age 21 Jan 1970 



 
29 Our Songster Brigade was on duty at a Farewell Meeting for Lt.-Col. & Mrs Goffin at the 

Melbourne City Temple, conducted by Comm Harvey. 
 Welcomes home have been accorded to Lyndon & Mrs Webb, home on 6 weeks 

holiday from New Guinea , and to Peter and Mrs Darlow, home  after 6 months ‘working 
holiday’ in Great Britain and Europe. 

 
 Colonel & Mrs Ron Smith have been welcomed into the Corps. Col Smith is the new 

Finance Secretary, having previously been in the appointment of DC South Australia. 
 
 Lieut Jocelyn Knapp, from Camberwell Corps and recently commissioned, has been 

appointed to Howrah Corps, Tasmania. 
 
Feb 8 Citadel Band on duty this afternoon in Melbourne City  Temple for the  Retirement 

Service for Lt-Col and Mrs Young. 
 
13 Two major items discussed at this evening’s  Corps Council Meeting were the coming 

Corps Diamond Anniversary, and Sunday School hours. A tentative program covering 6 
days has been drawn up. Commissioner Harvey will officiate at the first weekend. Major 
tasks were assigned  as follows :- 

 
 1. Program Arrangement     CO 



 2 Corps History Brochure CS  F Martin 
 3 Publicity   CSM L Locke 
 
 It is proposed to produce a 20 page gloss booklet of the Corps History. It is envisaged 

to print 500 copies for sale at $1 each. This will cover cost of publication. 
 
14 The YP Corps participated in the  East Melbourne Division Aquatics at Hawthorn Baths. 
 
26 The inaugural meeting of the Camberwell Inter-Church Council was held this evening in 

the Camberwell Methodist Church. Lt. Col. Wright will  represent Camberwell Corps at 
future meetings. 

 
28 To commence our Harvest Festival week-end, Box Hill band gave a program in the 

Citadel this evening. 
 
March 1 Harvest Festival meetings, CO s leading. As from today, and after much preparation,  a 

nursery is being conducted at the Corps on Sunday mornings, managed by Sis Mrs 
Currie. This meets a long felt need  - not only are infant children cared for, but receive 
the benefit of helpful instruction, and kept happy with games. 

 

 
From left,  Marshall Currie ? Phillip Cunningham, John Schilling, Rod Currie,?  Daryl Maunder,Wayne 

Sharp, Rod Fanner,  ? Stephen Maunder, Shaurne Keast, Paul Sketcher, Colin and 
Janine Keasts daughter ?  front  Andrea Keast 

 
7 Corps Sections (Band, Songsters and Timbrels) gave a combined program at Box Hill 

Corps this evening. 
 
8 Our Band & Timbrels provided an afternoon of music in the Melbourne City Square, 

representing The Salvation Army during the current “Moomba” celebrations. 



 
14 A Harvest Festival program was presented at Malvern Corps this evening by our Band, 

Songsters and Timbrel Brigades. 
 
21 The Sunday  School Primary held its picnic today at National Park, Ferntree Gully. 

Inclement weather caused an early return and completion in the YP Hall. 
 
21-22 The Senior Sunday School were ferried to, & from, Mill Valley Ranch at Tyrnong North 

for their annual ‘adventure’ week-end. Wet bleak weather curtailed activities on 
Saturday, but moderating conditions on Sunday allowed greater scope for enjoyment. 
All had a wonderful time. 

 
22 The youth did not join in this year’s ‘adventure’ camp as Youth Councils were 

conducted during today. 
 
30 Commencing from today, the present week was declared “Visitation Week” . All other 

Corps evening activities (practices etc.) were cancelled in preparation and visitation for 
‘Stewardship Renewal’ next week-end. 

 
April 5 The DC, Lt-Col Hewitt and his wife led the Holiness Meeting, with its theme of  

“Stewardship”. This has acted as a lead into Stewardship Renewal Week-end, which 
had been postponed till next week-end, this allowing an extra week for Stewardship 
visitation. 

 
10 A ‘Festival of Music’ was held at Chelsea Corps this evening, chaired by Staff 

Bandmaster Colin Wood. Participating groups were the Hawthorn City  Band and our 
Camberwell Songster Brigade. 

 
11 The annual  Stewardship Renewal Dinner & Reports were held in “Bethany” lounge this 

evening. During a program of commendable items, three reports were presented by 
Envoy G Hay (Stewardship Secretary), YPSM J. Dalziel (Vision Secretary) and CT A. 
Fanner (Corps Treasurer). All reports indicated an  increase in activity and commitment 
over the corresponding period last year. Average weekly Cartridge giving amounted to 
$175.30 of which 40% is allocated to Stewardship, but of more significance was the 
stated increase in personal commitment of service. 

 
12 Today’s meetings concentrated on  “Stewardship” and during the Holiness meeting the 

Pledge Renewal Service was solemnised. 
 Today was also “Commonwealth Youth Sunday. The annual march of youth 

(Camberwell) during the afternoon was again led by Camberwell Band. Instead of the 
usual open service in Camberwell Sports Oval, this year it was conducted in the 
Camberwell Civic Centre. 

 
19 Congress Sunday. No  meetings were held at the Corps today. The “open air” meeting 

stand allocated to Camberwell Band was near the “Southern Cross” Hotel in the city, 
commencing at 8:50 am. 

 The afternoon march commenced at 1:45 pm. This is a big feature of Congress Sunday 
and approx 30 bands take part, marching about half a mile to the  Festival Hall to the 
afternoon musical festival. 



 The morning and evening meetings were again popularly attended, but their  intended 
good effect was somewhat diluted by the crush and noise of “getting ready” and 
continual subdued noise during the meeting. The message of both meetings generated 
thought and gave blessing. 

 
 
26 Camberwell Band led the annual Anzac March for the Croydon RSL at Croydon this 

afternoon, and provided music for the indoor service. 
 Capt. & Mrs Hayes led the Salvation meeting.. 
 
30 At the Senior Census Board meeting this evening, 8 soldiers were removed from the  

Roll (mainly transfers out) and 4 soldiers added. Resulting number now on the ‘Soldiers 
Roll’ is 268. 

 
May 2 A Divisional YP Festival was held this evening in the Camberwell Citadel, with our 

young people presenting several good items. 
 
3 Today was Home League Sunday, and the Home League members participated fully in 

both morning and evening meetings. Mrs Col R Smith was the leader for the day. 
 During the afternoon the  Songster Brigade gave a program at South Melbourne Corps 

Hall. 
 
10 Mothers Day was upheld today in a manner now traditional at Camberwell Corps. Lt- 

Col and Mrs Linnett were our “Specials” for the day and their leadership and message 
gave added blessing and meaning to todays’ special significance. 

 
17 For ‘Missionary Sunday’ today Colonel Searle from New Zealand led our Holiness 

Meeting, while the DYS – Major & Mrs Linsell conducted the Salvation meeting. 
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23 The week, for which many months of preparation had been spent, arrived, and today 

we commenced celebrating our Diamond Anniversary – 60 years of service to God and 
the community. This was introduced during last week with a full centre page spread in 
the ‘War Cry’ with a photograph of most Corps sections. 

 This evening an Anniversary “Welcome Tea” at 5:30 pm , preceded a “Back to 
Camberwell” Music Festival, in which Hawthorn Songster Brigade combined with our 
own musical sections to produce an evening of top standard entertainment and 
spontaneous rejoicing for the way in which the Lord has blessed and prospered our 
Corps over the past 60 years. Commissioner & Mrs F. Harvey, our leaders for this great 
week-end, chaired the evenings’ program. It was fitting that Hawthorn should participate 
this evening, as Camberwell Corps was originally an outpost of the Hawthorn Corps. 

 



24 Ideal weather conditions, big attendances and joyous spirits combined to make today a 
spectacular success. The Territorial Commander led the morning “Holiness’ meeting 
and brought a message full of spiritual meaning and wealth to all. 

 At 2:30 pm a ‘Civic Appreciation” afternoon was held in the Citadel attended by the 
Mayor of the City of Camberwell, Councillor J. Jackson, other council members, 
Camberwell Church leaders and a capacity audience of past and present soldiers and 
friends. Our band and songster brigade, along with Hawthorn Citadel Band gave a 
program of fine items. Mayor Jackson and Commissioner Harvey spoke. 

 The evening “Salvation’ meeting again brought a full congregation joining in happy 
fellowship, and sharing blessing which culminated in a seeker coming to the Mercy 
Seat. The  leadership of our Territorial Commander during the weekend paved the way 
to much blessing & soul searching and the first weekend of our anniversary concluded 
on a happy note. 

 
26 As part of the Corps celebrations, the Home League today held a “Back to Camberwell” 

luncheon, and a meeting presided over by Mrs Lt-Col. H. Saunders. To the 92 ladies 
present, she spoke on the subject ‘Olden Days at the Junction’ . 

 
27 “The Church Salvation Army” was the theme of a special service at St Johns Anglican 

Church in Burke Road this evening, conducted by Canon Russell Clark. Camberwell 
Band, Songsters & Timbrels gave support with individual items. However, the inter-
church attendance was very disappointing – most of the congregation were 
Salvationists. 
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29 “This Little Light of Mine” was a special gathering in the Citadel this evening featuring 

all Young People associated with the Corps. The excellent program was evidence of 
much preparation. It was chaired by Major Denis Gudgeon, a former CO of Camberwell 
and now DYS of South Australia Division. 

 
30  A ‘Festival of Praise’ this evening featured Canterbury and Alamein Corps in 

combination with Camberwell’s musical groups. The first two corps were outposts of 
Camberwell and became Corps in Jan 1915 and Sep 1953 respectively. Chairman for 
the program was Major Gudgeon. 

 
31 The concluding segment of our Anniversary meetings were today led by Major & Mrs 

Gudgeon who was invited to  come  from Adelaide (DYL South Aust) to lead this 
weekends meetings and programs. The ‘Holiness’ meeting this morning, Band & 
Songsters Spiritual meeting this afternoon, and ‘Salvation’ meeting this evening were 
well attended and again brought many visitors who were former soldiers of Camberwell. 



The final meeting of the Anniversary Celebrations this evening finished on a note of 
praise & thanksgiving. As recorded on the Corps History Brochure “It is natural to 
review the mercies & blessings of God in the past, but we should not rest on past 
laurels nor bathe in current achievement. We should be infused with a desire for 
continual outward thrust, dedicated to achieve in the future greater things in God’s 
name”. 

 There were many sidelines prepared for this big event in our history which drew wide 
interest and attention. Chief among these was a special 20 page Corps History 
Brochure published for the occasion. This was the first time such a venture had been 
done in the Melbourne metropolitan area and brought commendation from many 
sources. As well as providing a factual account to everybody of the Corps history, and  
graphic illustrations of today’s strength, it also constitutes for official purposes a 
synopsis of the Corps History up to the present. It was compiled & written by Corps 
Secretary  F. Martin. A large display panel in the Citadel featuring 5 graphs portraying 
attendance and financial information over the past 60 years ( and a chart of previous 
Corps Officers) was combined with a collection of old photographs & prints spanning 
back to our early years. This also was prepared by Corps Secretary F Martin. Our 
publicity program prior to and during the anniversary was capably handled by Corps 
Sergeant Major L. Locke, and credit given to HLS Mrs Lanston for the excellent 
arrangements for catering during the celebrations. 
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June 13-15 During the Queen’s Birthday ‘long week-end’ the Citadel  Band made an interstate visit 

to Hurstville Corps , Sydney. They were accompanied by the Timbrel  Brigade. Total 
numbers were Band 40, Timbrels 13, CO and some accompanying wives –total approx 
60. Major means of transport was by bus, which left Camberwell Corps 7:30 pm on 
Friday evening, arriving 11 am Saturday morning. Others travelled by car and aircraft. 

 
13 This evening an excellent program was given in the Hurstville Corps Hall by the Band 

and Timbrel Brigade. The music of both combinations and the individual artists was 
outstanding. 



 



 





 





 
14 Band and Brigade took part in six meetings during today, commencing with a visit to St 

John of God Hospital in Burwood (Sydney) at 9:45 am and finishing with an ‘After 
Church’ meeting which finally concluded about 9:45 pm. The weather was excellent and 
all meetings were very well attended. The PSA program this afternoon was again of 
high standard. 

 The morning and evening spiritual meetings  were conducted by Major Botsford 
supported by members of both musical sections. It  was a time of spiritual uplift, and the 
evening meeting with its moving appeal brought great blessing. 

 
15 The main party left Hurstville by our hired bus at 8:15 am and made good progress until 

within 20 miles of Melbourne. Here it broke down on “Pretty Sally” Hill and we were 
stranded for 2 ½ hours. Eventually arrived at the Camberwell Citadel at 3 am Tuesday 
morning ! 

  
 
 



 
  

War Cry 20 June 
 
21 Missionary Sunday services today were led by Capt & Mrs Schmidtke. These 

missionary officers serve in Hong Kong, and brought stories and experiences which 
were moving and indicative of the great need in the mission field. Capt Schmidtke 
conducted   the Missionary Altar Service during the ‘Holiness’ meeting. Todays’ 
meetings were a  good introduction to the coming national ‘Salvation Army Week’ and 
the Red Shield Appeal. 

 



July 5 Today was our annual Red Shield Appeal. The whole Corps was organised into 
collecting teams which covered the southern half of the City of Camberwell. To permit 
maximised collecting time, there was no ‘Holiness’ meeting, but a  ‘mini’ meeting of ¾ 
hour was held at  10:15 am. A midday lunch was organised in the YP Hall by the Home 
League, after which many collectors went out again in the afternoon. All teams reported 
a very good response, which owes a lot to the vigorous publicity campaign conducted 
for this cause during the past  month. 

 There was no ‘Salvation’ meeting this evening.  Instead there was a  United Church 
Service held in the Camberwell Civic Centre, led by the Mayor and other leaders. 

  
 
12 Mrs Major Linsell led this mornings ‘Holiness’ meeting. 

The  Citadel band brought blessing and cheer this afternoon when they visited and 
played for elderly citizens at Broughton Hall in Camberwell. Latest reports indicate we 
achieved a total of $4,800 in last weeks’ 
 

August 1 The Citadel Social Club, a fortnightly gathering for senior soldiers, this evening 
celebrated its first birthday. A program was brought by Lieut Howard Smith and ladies 
from Burnley. Lt.-Col Wright was appointed Chaplain for the club. 

 
2                      The  Financial Secretary, Col. Ron Smith & his wife led the ‘Holiness’ meeting this 

morning. 
                          This afternoon our Band played at the ‘Yooralla’ Hospital for Spastic Children and 

brought to the inmates other forms of entertainment. 
 
13 Our CO s, Major & Mrs Botsford, went on furlough, returning on 3 Sep 70. 
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15-16 This was a special weekend, during which our meetings were conducted by Brig & Mrs 

Howard Broadstock, and our guest soloists were Bro Roy Carger and his wife from 
Adelaide Congress Hall. 

 
15 At 5:30 pm a special dinner was given for Band League members, Bandsmen & their 

wives and families. This was hosted by Corps Secretary Frank Martin. This was 
followed by a musical program chaired by Brig. Broadstock. Our musical sections and 
soloists combined with guest soloists Bro & Mrs Roy Carger to present an evening of 
entertainment and blessing. 

 
16 The day commenced with Bro Roy Carger being the guest leader of our Band Spiritual 

meeting, and brought a message provoking much thought. 
 Brig & Mrs Broadstock conducted the services during today, assisted by Bro & Mrs 

Carger, who delighted with musical and vocal solos. 
 This afternoon, Preston Songster Brigade, Camberwell Band, guest soloists Bro & Mrs 

Carger, combined to present a well rounded musical  program. This was chaired by 
Brig. Harewood. 
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22 A Divisional Music Festival was held in the  Citadel this evening chaired by the DC Lt-

Col Hewitt, and Divisional BM Lance Rackham. Main contributions from the Corps were 
from the Songster Brigade. 

 
23 Mrs Commissioner Dent ® conducted the ‘Holiness’ meeting, and the evening 

‘Salvation’ meeting was led by Brig & Mrs Waite. 
 

30 In the absence of the CO, DBM & Mrs Currie conducted the morning meeting, and Lt-
Col & Mrs Wright the evening meeting. 

 
September 6 Colonel Ray Everett was leader of the ‘Holiness’ meeting. It  was a special occasion for 

our Scout Troop was officially inaugurated. In attendance were visiting Scout 
Commissioners, Scouts Cubs, Guides & Brownies were present in uniform and 



performed the ceremony of marching in with the Colours, and out at the conclusion of 
the service. 

  
Order of above service 

 
 
 After a long illness, Mrs S/Major Quantock was today Promoted to Glory . Mrs 

Quantock with her husband were CO s of Camberwell during 1950/51, and she has 
been a soldier of the Corps for some years. 

 
27 Musicians Councils Festival at Melbourne City Temple. Camberwell Band participated 

in program. 
 
October 3 The YP Anniversary Weekend was led by Capt & Mrs Brian Golding. The weekend got 

under way with an excellent program by the young people this evening. It’s theme was 
early Australian history & folklore & ably presented in a series of very good items. The 
evening concluded with the giving of prizes to the Senior Sunday School. 

 
4 Capt & Mrs Golding led our meetings throughout today which was a continuation of the 

YP Anniversary. The children participated in may exercises both morning and evening. 
This afternoon the Primary gave a really good program, which indicated long, patient 
preparation. But for  them, prizes were the highlight. YPSM John Dalziel & his helpers 
can be relied upon to produce scintillating YP anniversaries, and this year’s was no 
exception. 

 



7 At a meeting of the CO and Senior LO s a discussion was held relative to the Corps 
taking over the whole of the Citadel Chambers property. This has been prompted by 
pressure of our expanding YP Corps. The proposition has been fully investigated over a 
period, and basically the proposal is to convert one of the upper meeting rooms, and re-
allocate the existing YP Corps space. Further technical, finance and policy matters 
have yet to be investigated. 

18 Brig & Mrs  McIntyre conducted the ‘Holiness’ meeting. The Brigadier was recently 
appointed Territorial Youth Secretary and is a soldier of our Corps. 

 
24 Our Songster Brigade gave an enjoyable program this evening, chaired by the Chief 

Secretary, Colonel Lucas. The program also featured the visiting Box Hill Band and 
other soloists. 

  
 
25 Last evening’s program was a prelude to a ‘Songster Weekend’. This was ably led by 

Col & Mrs Lucas during morning and evening meetings, with support from members of 
the  Songster Brigade. 

 
30 At a Corps Council meeting this evening, further debate was given to the possibility of 

the Corps taking over the administration of the Citadel Chambers, and the use of one 
floor by the YP Corps. 
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Nov 8 Our Citadel Band gave a PSA program at Footscray Corps. 
 
14 Camberwell Band contributed items in a Divisional Band  Festival held at Hawthorn 

Corps. 
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